      City of Monroe

City Hall, Monroe, Louisiana
March 7, 2019
            4:30 p.m.

There was a legal special session of the City Council of the City of Monroe, Louisiana held this date at the Council’s regular meeting place, the Council Chamber, City Hall Building, Monroe, Louisiana.
The Honorable Gretchen Ezernack, Chairman, called the meeting to order. She then asked the Clerk to call the roll.  
           There were present: Council members Echols, Ezernack, Woods, Wilson and Clark 
            There was absent:  None.
The Honorable Gretchen Ezernack, presiding officer, declared a quorum was present and asked Mr. Tom Janway, Public Works Director to lead the invocation and pledge.


The Honorable Gretchen Ezernack, presiding officer, then stated the object of the meeting; that being to consider: (1) The 2019/20 fiscal year budget submitted by the Administration for review by the Council in Budget Hearing #1.

Mr. Danny Richards, Budget Officer, gave the opening statement of the proposed budget for the fiscal year 2019/2020 and welcome everyone to the budget hearing. The submitted budget for the General Fund the Enterprise Fund, Special Revenue Fund and the Central Shop Internal Service Fund.  For the General Fund the Administration proposes a $61.3 million operating budget, this is a structurally balanced budget which means that reoccurring expenditures are funded by reoccurring revenue.  There is no plan use to use the restricted fund balance and that fund balance is currently at $13.5 million which is about 22% of the operating expenditures, so it’s a pretty healthy fund balance.
For Revenues they began the budget process by identifying all the revenue streams and the estimated revenue.  The 3 main sources of revenues are Sales Tax at 60%, Property Tax at 13% and fees and Charges at 13%.  With Sales Tax they have no planned Enterprise Zone rebates or garbage refunds, but it doesn’t mean we aren’t going to have any we are just not aware of any at this time.  The current year projection for this current year he projects about 36.9 to 37.2 million, so the budget figure for the fiscal 2020 will be $7 million.

For Property Tax estimate is $7.9 million and that is an increase of $200,000, which mainly comes from an increase in the evaluation of property and increase in the percentage rate watching.

For Fees and Charges the estimates are approximately $7.7 million and that is an increase of $100,000 and your 3 main sources in that category are:  Sanitation Fees at $3.1 million , Entergy Service Settlement revenue at $2.3 million and Sale Tax Handling Fees, the fee we charge the jurisdictions to collect their sales tax estimated at $740,000.  The total revenue from all sources estimated at $61.3 million and that is an increase of 2.4% or $1.4 million over the current year estimate of $59.9 million.
For Expenditures the total is estimated at $61.3 million, an increase at 1.9% or $1.1 million over the current year estimate of $60.2 million.

For Personnel the current year fiscal 2019 they budgeted $690 full-time positions, 105 part-time positions for a total of 795 positions.  The full-time equivalent is 751.  The budget year 2020 they are budgeting 698 full-time positions, 107 part-time for a total of 805 positions, so a percentage increase for all positions is 1.3% or for full-time equivalent will be 0.7%.  That is 8 additional full-time and 2 additional part-time, those are net positions not a brand new or part-time positions.

Expenditures by major function, the largest portion of city resources is allocated to public safety at about 42% or $25.9 million.  This is an increase of 3.6% or $909,000 over the current year estimate.

For City Expenses they are projecting a decrease of 10.8% and the largest portion of that increase come from the Administration offering the Medicare eligible employees with a, the retirees, Medicare advantage plan option and this is a win, win for both the city and the retirees.  It reduces the city’s cost for group insurance and reduces lower for everything else, so he is projecting saving of about $400,000 for fiscal 2020 to start in January of this year for the last 4 months of this current year.

Pension costs included in this budget is pension increases for Municipal Employees Retirement System and that is that has gone from 26% to 27.75%, an increase of 1.75%, the Firefighters retirement System is increasing from 26.5% to 27.75, an increase of 1.25%.  Prior to this morning he was going to say there was no change in the police pension rate, but it appears to be going from 32.25% to 32.5% an increase of .25%, that increase is not included in their budget and the impact will only be about $23,000 and he believe they can absorb it in their budget.  The Employee contribution rate will remain unchanged, so the Municipal Employees will continue to pay 9.5% for their pay into the plan and Fire and Police will each pay 10%.  The financial impact with the pension increases to the General Fund is approximately $320,000.

The Enterprise Funds, all funds combined, the operating and non-operating revenues plus transfers total $43.3 million, the operating and non-operating expenses excluding depreciation, that’s a non-cash expense totals $34.3 million.

The Special Revenue Funds, there is one major special revenue financial Capital Infrastructure Fund, the revenue source for that fund is the 1% Street Improvement Tax.  The Sales Tax is estimated at $15.8 million, an increase at 2.9% or $450,000.  Also, in that fund is an increase in interest income estimated at about $278,000 due mainly to changes in the cash management strategy where they invest more idle funds in the Louisiana Asset Management Pool or LAMP, so they get a very good return.  They collected the same amount of taxes in 2 months as they collected in 12 months of last years on interest, so they are getting a very good return.  The total revenue and expenditures in that Capital Infrastructure Fund is well over $16 million, so all the Special Revenue Funds combined Revenues totals $27.8 million and Expenditures total $27 million and that concludes the budget summary.
After the opening statement the Chairman moved on with the agenda

The Budgets discussed were as follows:

HEARING SCHEDULE:

1.) Revenues

Mr. Echols inquired about what assets the City was going to sale.
Mrs. Rowell noted that they don’t necessarily know what, you have sales where you average.

Mr. Echols noted that under License and Permits classifications they had some significant fee increases this past year.  He wanted to know if they had actually budgeted for those increases within these numbers under licenses and permits.
Mr. Richards said yes.

Mr. Echols noted that the 2018 amounts were 2.5 million and what we are adopting for our next cycle is how much.

Mrs. Rowell said that’s occupational license.

Mr. Echols asked if that doesn’t catch any other categories and he see the occupational fees.

Mrs. Rowell noted that the permits that you are referring to that had the fee increases are under inspections and fees and you can see the increase.

Ms. Woods noted that they talked about the LAMP Fund and said that we had gotten in 2 months more interest than we did in 12 months in the bank.

Mrs. Rowell explained that they just had it at the bank drawing interest on the account and so they have moved it now to LAMP and we are getting residuals.  

Ms. Woods wanted to know how much interest in the last 2 months.

Mr. Richards noted that it was about $60,000 in total whereas they were getting about $30,000 a month now.

Mrs. Rowell noted that the account has a substantial cash balance of about 2 million.

Mr. Echols asked about the sanitation fee and if any of that was sewer.

Mrs. Rowell noted that it was strictly trash.

Mr. Echols noted a transfer in from Infrastructure and wanted to know what that was for.

Mr. Richards noted that was to fund the street division, public works.

Mr. Echols wanted to know if that was administrative fee that you are transferring in from there or to manage, what’s it for?

Mr. Richards noted that it is to fund the entire division (street maintenance division)
Mr. Echols noted that we make $8 in DWI Probation Fines.

Chief Ellis noted that goes through City Court.

Mr. Echols noted that this is under fines and forfeitures.

Mrs. Rowell noted that could be something that got miscoded.

Mrs. Ezernack asked if they could wright that down and get back to the council on that.

2.) Council 
Mr. Wilson wanted to know why car allowance went from 5,000 to 4,800.

Mrs. Ezernack noted that from last year a former employee.

Mr. Wilson wanted to know who all got a car allow in the council office.

Mrs. Ezernack noted that the Clerk and the Staff Secretary right now.

Mr. Wilson wanted to know if the Research Coordinator position got a car allowance?

Mrs. Ezernack said yes.

Mr. Wilson asked what about the Internal Auditor’s position would that get a car allowance?

Mrs. Ezernack noted that there is not one.

Mr. Echols noted that he knows that the auditor does travel to different sights to test things, do we reimburse mileage, or do we have it allocated in the budget?

Mrs. Ezernack noted that we did not allocate it.

Mr. Wilson noted under special projects he noted that they were getting $40,000 and the Mayor approved $25,000.
Mrs. Ezernack noted that they asked for $40,000 and was only given $25,000.

Mr. Echols noted that the Council sets the budget.

Mrs. Ezernack noted that it got trimmed a little bit.

Mrs. Rowell noted that it was through discussion with the council chair and that they didn’t do it on their own they did have a discussion about it.

Mrs. Ezernack noted that there may be something later on in the year that they can use to add.

Mr. Richards noted that he wanted to point out that there is one change at the request of the Council Chair that $400 that’s under supply under council district 1 has been mover under council at large, so they just reduced $400 from there and it was mainly a data entry error because none of the other districts had supplies.

Mr. Wilson noted that he saw some increases in other department’s salary lines and he was just concerned why he reduced ours.  He noted that he had not spoken to the chair about the reductions, but he know they will deal with it at the introduction of the budget.  

Mrs. Rowell noted that the only one she knows of is the Internal Auditor position being a lower amount.

Mr. Richards noted that the previous auditor was paid $65,000.

Mrs. Ezernack noted that last year’s budget has Ms. Borland in there and part of the other position. She further noted that nobody has gotten a reduction.

Mr. Clark noted that this money that is allocated for special projects, he wanted to know what specifically could it be used for.
Mrs. Rowell noted whatever you all decide, some was for courts, recreation centers etc., and they were asked if it could happen again.  They are trying to accommodate.

Mr. Clark noted that he just see that money being wiped out for the second year in a row and down across from Mount Nebo Baptist Church he still got restroom locked up and all this money was spent renovating and they are locked for the second year in a row.

Mr. Johnson, Community Affair Director said they are working on opening them. 

Mr. Clark noted that he will go on record before he can remotely consider joining in on this that he needs to make sure that the kids in his district are taken care of.  He can’t vote for this budget without his kids being taken care of.
Mrs. Ezernack noted that Mr. Johnson can point out in his budget when we get there because we had the same questions in our one on one about the same issues.

3.) Court/Marshal
Judge Jefferson thanked Mr. Wilson for the help with carpeting the court last budget.

Mr. Clark asked if there were any other issues with the building.

Judge Jefferson noted that they are in really good shape.

Mr. Echols asked the Judge to talk about some of the transitioning from some of the temporary wages and salaries to more permanent line items.  What are you all strategically doing?

Judge Jefferson noted that they have been in some discussion with Stacey and Angie the City Attorney, they have had some temporary positions using the temp agencies and it cuts down on not having to pay the retirement and health.  We have eliminated a few positions and have a few to fill.  They still don’t have a clerk and they were agreeing to eliminate some of the deputy clerk in a since of better computer network, software that you don’t have someone hand putting in tickets.

Mr. Echols wanted to know how the ticket count and arrest count go down and over the last 9 or 10 years they have gone down by 70% roughly. How does that translate to the revenue that flows through your division?

Judge Jefferson explained that they can only deal with what comes in the door, the fines go to the city, court cost goes to the public defendant’s office etc., and we can’t create more than that comes in.

Mr. Echols wanted to know what they transferred in to cover their cost.

Mrs. Rowell noted that they don’t transfer in and what their costs are is what’s reflected in this budget.  

Mr. Echols wanted to know what the revenues were.

Mrs. Rowell noted the revenue was $538,000 and city court civil fees $298,000 so about $838,000.

Mr. Echols noted so from a volume standpoint, if volumes were to double today do you have the compacity to handle that.

Judge Jefferson said he thinks so and they have talked about the Monroe police officers writing tickets and make their arrest through the Monroe city court system. The Sheriff and Troopers write tickets in the city and all that money goes through the parish and that is frustrating because that person really should be booked at RCC.  They say it’s quicker to book at OCC because the facility is bigger etc.

Mr. Echols noted that he understands now that maybe some revenue leakage might be going in different places but then also looking at that number from the audit and where we were 10 years ago and everything falling about 70%.

Judge Jefferson noted that he was not aware that it was that high.

Mr. Echols noted that you would have to review the audit to understand the actual numbers and some of the declines.

Ms. Woods noted it is good to know hearing the clarifications on where the moneys are going and why, because she would hate to think that we would go out there now trying to make the money up and doing a lot more arrest and writing a lot more tickets than we really need to write.  She better understands where the discrepancies are and what she would like to see if there was some kind of way that they can work to fix or correct that.  If our police officers are doing all the work, then the revenue should be running through us as opposed to going some where else.  She understands that the State does what they want to do, but it would be interesting to see what the city needs to do to try and share in some of those funds.
Judge Jefferson noted that he doesn’t know what we can do, and it does seem unfair and they have discussed this that one agency incurs all the cost and the other gets all the benefits.  He also noted that it never happens the other way them booking in the city.

Ms. Woods wanted to know if it worked the same in West Monroe.

Judge Jefferson said it works pretty much the same, but felony has to be worked at OCC.

/Marshal – Wince Highshaw:
Mr. Echols noted the increase in wages roughly $95,000 salaries/wages but group insurance does not correlate that same increase what is the reason.

Mr. Richards noted that it could have been a change in one employee from a group to single.

Mrs. Rowell noted that budgetarily it is a position that they have been allotted and some of the actuals may have changed, so an employee may have gone to a lesser plan etc.

Mr. Echols noted if you are using a trend that actual amounts on group insurance wouldn’t go down by about 6%.

Mrs. Rowell noted that we don’t use a trend on insurance, they use actual up to the point of we are always having vacancies, so everything is actual except for the vacancies.

Mr. Echols asked so on $786,000 the actual is $103,000?
Mrs. Rowell said it seems, and a lot of theirs don’t carry insurance.

Mr. Echols noted so you are projecting it going down with wages going up.

Mrs. Rowell noted because she sees two that have lines scratched through that probably dropped it or went to something lesser.  We estimate using $11,000 for the others and they have had some changes in the group insurance.

Mr. Echols noted but you are projecting pension will go up.

Mrs. Rowell said that is a given, yes, they don’t have a choice in that.

Mr. Echols noted it is still off by a little bit.
Mr. Richards noted that part of it is due to reimbursement, they get credit for 6 officers and the majority of the reimbursement is applied to salary.

Mr. Echols wanted to know getting reimbursed from who.

Mr. Richards noted that is the $700 monthly supplement they get that’s paid off our payroll but they reimburse the City and they give us credit for 6 officers for administrative duties, security stuff.

Mr. Echols noted if we get another situation where Sales Tax drift down again and we have to make up another 1 to 4 million dollars in lost revenue, is there any flexibility with your budget that if we have to come back that you guys can absorb some of our potential cut.

Marshal Highshaw noted that he didn’t see how he could ask that and every year he has been cutting and he don’t see where they can absorb anything else.  They have cut to the bones now.

Mrs. Rowell noted that they did assist us and cut two positions last year.

Mr. Echols noted but you are putting them back.

Mrs. Rowell noted that they did accommodate us when they needed them to. 

4.) Mayor










Mr. Echols wanted to know what that 19% increase in pension cost was.

Mr. Richards noted that was a salary increase for a few of the employees.

Mr. Echols wanted to know who all were getting increases and what percentage.

Mr. Richards noted an increase for Barbara Roethlisberger from $40,807 to 45,000 and Lakisha Ross from $35,800 to 48,000.

Mr. Echols asked if the rolls in those positions changed or job description.

Mrs. Rowell noted additional duties.
Mr. Wilson wanted to know how much the Mayor used for his travel in 2017 to 2018?

Mrs. Rowell noted that it was $27,483 and he has some anticipated travel that he knows about that is going to be coming up.  In the cuts, that was something that we reduced in his budget and he requested knowing that we increase it back to the original amount.  
Mr. Wilson asked if he was the only one that travel on this.
Mrs. Rowell noted that if he had personnel that need to travel that would fall under there unless they have it in their own budget.

Mr. Wilson noted that what he is seeing in the trend is everybody get increases and the council get decreased.  The council coordinator position and the Marshals, they sacrificed a position and the council did too.  He noted that before he can approve a budget several things have to be added to the council for our community and that research coordinator position is very important for districts 1 through district 5.  He wanted to go on record saying he can’t support a budget that actually takes from the people.
Mrs. Rowell noted that they did increase the Marshal’s two positions this year and the Council had an increase.
Mr. Richards noted that the council’s increase was 8.2% in their budget.

Mr. Wilson noted that special project wasn’t but $40,000 and the Mayor approved to reduce it to $25,000 and the research coordinator position is not funded for the record.

Mrs. Rowell noted that this was presented to us by the council other than the reduction request down to $25,000, that was the budget present by the Chair.
Mrs. Ezernack said that is correct.

Mr. Echols wanted to know the specific contributions that are budgeted in 6933.004.

Mrs. Rowell noted that what goes in there is the Teen Court customarily right now.
Mr. Echols noted that is $5,000 what’s the other.

Mrs. Rowell note that she is not aware of anything else but there could be potentials.

Mr. Echols noted that you just added more money just in case.

Mrs. Rowell noted that they didn’t add it, it has been there.

Mr. Echols noted that he is just going from actuals to where we are now.

Mrs. Rowell noted that the budget is the same.

Mr. Echols wanted to know what specific travel events you are doubling travel, and are there any projected opportunities for this travel.

Mayor Mayo noted that his travel has been at $20,000 for years and he authorized it to be cut to $18,000 and it was inadvertently cut to $7,000, so they are going back up to what it was.  There are several conferences that the city has membership of that he doesn’t attend to save funds such as the National League of Cities, we are members of that and he don’t go.  The council members go and there are some other state conferences that he forgoes to save some funds, because he doesn’t have that large of a budget.
Mr. Echols asked if the Municipal meeting was in Monroe this year and the answer was yes.

4.) Community Affairs







a.)  6002 Civic Center Fund
Mr. Robert C. Johnson, Comm. Affairs Director, noted that on the March 26th agenda there should be a CDBG Grant to fix the bathrooms.

Mr. Clark asked if that is the only one that needs to be repaired over by Mount Nebo.

Mr. Johnson noted that there are 5 of them.

Ms. Woods wanted to know which ones are they doing.

Mr. Johnson said they are going to do Benoit, Marbles, Mt. Nebo, Lida Benton and Henrietta Johnson.  They are going to make them nicer and add cameras.
Ms. Woods asked if they were doing anything to the bathrooms at Chennault Park.
Mr. Johnson noted that they just made some repairs to them and they are going to go in and repaint the insides and upgrade the lighting in those two on the golf course.  They are going to do some work on the bathrooms in the shelters too in the next budget.

Mrs. Ezernack asked about Saul Adler in the parking lot.

Mr. Johnson noted that they got every base covered.

Ms. Woods asked about the outside lighting for Powell Street around the center.

Mr. Johnson said that he will have someone to look at it.

Mr. Bruce Watson, Parks/Recreation Director, said they already have that addressed and the lights outside of Powell should be taken care of in the next couple of weeks.  Also on the restroom we have a plan that when the new budget stuff starts they will have the restrooms at Chennault taken care of two and you will be very, very proud.
Ms. Woods asked if there would be playground equipment too.

Mr. Watson said yes.
Mr. Echols asked if that included repairing all the swing sets.

Mr. Watson said they will take care of that too.

Mr. Echols asked what about the dead trees throughout the golf course.

Mr. Watson said they are working on getting that taken care of too.

Mr. Watson said what about the cart paths.

Mr. Johnson said that is something they are going to work on.  He wanted to go to the Core of Engineers to see if they would come back and do the gates for them again and they can work with public works to try and get the track repaired.  
Mr. Obie Agbasi, Chennault Golf Course Director, noted that it is going to take a million dollars to redo them all and patching is almost as much, so they are going to take the bad spots in sections and try to do it correctly out of their budget.  They are going to pave it the right way, so they don’t revert back or don’t waste money they don’t have.

Mr. Echols wanted to know the average cart rental per year.

Mr. Agbasi said about $130,000 a year in cart rentals, average rental cost is $15.00.

Mr. Echols noted that you have 800 rentals a year plus or minus and how many working days a year do you have for golf.
Mr. Agbasi said about 310 or so and that is not counting whether the weather shuts them down.

Mr. Echols noted that on average you only have 3 cart rentals a day in those 310 working days.

Mr. Agbasi said no, they do have 9 hole rates and they have 18 holes rates also, the amount he gave was the total amount that the golf course has done in the past 3 years.

Mr. Clark wanted to know how up to date are we with respect to the driving range.

Mr. Agbasi said the problem with the driving range at Chennault is the drainage.  Everything from the airport drains into the driving range. That big culvert there that takes the water doesn’t do a great job on the range.  They got some engineers at one time to look at it, it is going to take some serious digging.  The airport doesn’t want us just digging because they have cables going under the driving range.

Mr. Echols noted that he thought they had approved multiple million dollars worth of drainage projects for the airport that would remedy that.
Mr. Agbasi said it would remedy the airport but not the driving range.  The driving range has been closed for almost 3 months.
Mr. Echols noted that the nets at Forsythe has been there for multiple years some were replaced a little over a year ago and he wanted to know when the project will be finished.
Mr. Agbasi noted that they got the PO for the nets and it is a matter of ordering them and he believe they are coming from Canada which is the cheapest and it will take a couple of weeks.  They will get that up as soon as the nets come in.

Mr. Echols wondered as soon as the river goes down and all that sand that ends up at Forsythe if that would be good for raising the driving range.

Mr. Agbasi noted that it needs something stable that will stay but he thinks drainage is the main thing.  They tried that years ago and it didn’t work.
Mr. Echols noted that you are losing money by your product disappearing in the dirt and by not being able to have a product.

Mr. Agbasi said you are absolutely right.

Ms. Woods wanted to know how much are the nets for Chennault?

Mr. Agbasi noted that it is hard to say for just Chennault but to do Forsythe one side of it cost us $11,000 and they just ordered the other side which was a little shorter cost right at $9,000.  If they were going to do Chennault it won’t be as big as Muni it would cost about $15,000 at most.

Ms. Woods wanted to know if he had funding for that and where did he get the funding for Forsythe.

Mr. Agbasi said he scraped. 

Mr. Johnson said it was budgeted.

Ms. Woods wanted to know if they had any budgeted for Chennault?

Mr. Agbasi noted that they haven’t made a solid decision if they want the nets up or not.

Mr. Johnson wanted to know whether or not they can add soil to that area.  He would rather add soil and try to raise it than to put the net right now.
Ms. Woods wanted to know when are they going to know?

Mr. Johnson noted as soon as they get a good dry area.

Mr. Agbasi noted that it has been really hard getting heavy equipment out there to do anything, but they have been making plans for when it does dry.

Mr. Clark wanted to know how much money do you see us loosing as far as revenue is concerned by not having the range up and running correctly?  

Mr. Agbasi noted at Chennault they are losing right at $10 to 15 thousand if they don’t have it up and running correctly all through the year.  Its down 4 months now.   Forsythe has been doing fine because we have been able to open it and it drains faster.
Mr. Clark asked if there is anyway they can raise the fees for the driving range if we can bring it up to date.  Other places have state of the art driving ranges and you pay accordingly so maybe that’s an incentive or way we can subsidize it if we upgrade it.  Mr. Clark wanted to know how much a bucket of balls cost now?

Mr. Agbasi said it was $5 for a large and $3 for a small and compared to others he would say we are pretty close.  There ae places that charge 7 for large and 4 for small, but their ranges are raised.  He would say they are far off on the range part, but another thing is a golfer would prefer to drive out to Forsythe then come to Chennault unless they are playing golf.  Forsythe is more central and easier to get to.

Mr. Clark wanted to know how many tournaments are you holding a year?

Mr. Agbasi said it differs to about 15 to 20 and they have their own sponsored events that they have once a week and if you count those it would make it more.

Mr. Agbasi noted that they talked about raising prices and revisiting the prices at Forsythe for now and we are still looking into that because we want to have a membership fee also.  We are trying to determine what price we can through out there that won’t have the citizens come after us.

Mr. Wilson asked Mr. Watson to talk a little bit about the cameras at Lida Benton and Mt. Nebo.

Mr. Watson noted that the cameras they are looking at will be manageable from their offices and MPD will be able to see as well if they wanted to go that route.  They have two quotes at this time and they are waiting on one more and they can move forward.  He thinks they will be happy with this.

Mr. Wilson asked about the deficit at the Civic Center for the last 2 years and for 2020 they are showing a budget balance.  He asked to explain that.

Mr. Johnson noted that for years the city has had to come in and support the Civic Center and their goal has always been to get the Civic Center up to a point where they are at least if not balance funded or at least make a small profit.  

Dr. Cannon, Civic Center Director, noted that is a key factor for us and they are working hard to brand the center so that people think about the Civic Center and all the things it provides for us and the opportunities.  There is a lot more competition than it was a few years ago.  West Monroe has the IKE, the convention center, a couple of mega churches that are attracting the gospel groups we had.  We have lost some of our customer base, but we are going back after them.  We have a lot to offer and he is optimistic whether a civic center ever makes a profit, if you look all over the country you are not going to find any or many that do; however, you got to work to make certain that the dollars you are spending the community believes in.  He noted that in Lake Charles their city is supplementing them one million dollars.  We can’t do that we have to be more self sufficient then that and the people in this town love their civic center and all the things it can do for them.  We have to make sure that our customer base knows what we have to offer and go after them and work together to get it.
Mayor Mayo wanted to mention that Bayou Point at ULM is another competitive mechanism that they have and he has been to about 15 events over there and about 8 or 9 would have been at the Civic Center, but there is that competition and that modern technology that they have as well as the newness even though the cost to rent is more than what we have and that is why we talk about upgrading.  There is more competition all around us where people have other choices.
Dr. Cannon noted that he believes they can make this work and he is really optimistic.

Mr. Johnson noted that the goal is to at least break even.

Mr. Echols wanted to know the expected investment that will be made this year and improvements to the civic center as the director referenced.

Mr. Johnson noted that they are really working on the bathrooms and fix the roof.

Dr. Cannon added that he asked a staff member who handles all the maintenance to put together a priority list of things that we have to do so we don’t wake up one day and can’t have an event because something is not working.  At this point we are trying to prioritize things, they had a couple of leaks and they corrected those leaks and they have a contract with a service company for the generators.  They are looking at all the equipment to categorize it as to its degree of usability for the future and put whatever dollars they can to be able to make those corrections.  If they don’t they are going to have some serious problems down the line, but he thinks they can do it.
Mr. Echols wanted to know this fiscal year what are those top 5 items that are being corrected?

Dr. Cannon noted they are looking at LED lighting in the arena area, heating cores in the dining area and the cost to repair. They are still putting together the priority list at this time.

Mr. Echols noted that he is looking at the trend and he has never seen a break even in the civic center in the last 10 years and he don’t think it has every happen.

Mrs. Rowell noted that there was a profit in 2008.

Mr. Echols noted that in 10 years we have gone from a profit to a $700,000 loss and
noted that under golf course repair and maintenance equipment where it was $28,000 and now it’s zero, everything is kid of shifted around. 

Mrs. Rowell noted what they did was had a lot of this broken out specifically and told them to figure out which line they want to use.

Mr. Agbasi noted that they consolidated some lines and that most of those lines will be zeroed out.  They will keep up with what they spend and just go into the main budget.
Mrs. Ezernack noted that they were talking about lighting at the community centers and she knows there is a deficit at Saul Adler as far as the parking lot being lit up like it needs to be and she wanted to know if they are looking in to that as well.
Mr. Watson said he would take care of that.

Mr. Echols noted that they have met on site and looked at some of the trip hazards, walkway and raised areas that wood is deteriorated beyond its useful life.  He wanted to know if that was in this budget to make those repairs.

Mr. Johnson said they will work on that.

Mr. Watson said they are getting the quotes as they speak

Mr. Echols asked if some guys came out and met with you Mr. Johnson 6 or 8 months ago.
Mr. Johnson noted that he met with the guy that put the equipment down and he was to get back with him.

b.)  6003 Purchase Garden & Zoo Fund
Mr. Joe Clawson, Zoo Director.

Mrs. Ezernack asked if he has money in this budget to purchase a lion or do you get one loaned.


Mr. Clawson noted that they can probably acquire a  lion for free, there will be some cost to go and get it.  He anticipates they will get another lion at the same location and they are happy to work with us.  He is looking at some time in May they will get another lion.  
Mr. Clark wanted to know what else you are looking at doing to try to bring more attention to the Zoo.

Mr. Clawson noted that they are going to try to concentrate on the Train and with help from the CVB they are going to do some aggressive marketing in Shreveport and Vicksburg with the train, boat, splash pad and the zoo.

Mr. Clark noted that at New Orleans Zoo you have birthday parties and bashes going on out there and he wanted to know what they have out there to rent pavilions to people where they can through parties for their kids.

Mr. Clawson noted that they have a pavilion out there for rent to large groups, birthday parties and they average 3 to 4 birthdays a weekend during the summer season.  The facility they have to use for that is the education facility, it is limited and max about 20 to 25.  There is unlimited space there about 82 acres in the perimeter fence and in the waking area there is 27 acres, which is actually larger than most zoos.  The bird building is actually being looked at as a spot for an educational facility/event and that has already been cleared, it has water/sewer.

Mr. Clark asked if they have face painting going on and people walking around in costumes, just entertainment for the kids.

Mr. Clawson noted that they don’t have any of that on a regular basis, but on some Saturdays,  they will have keepers come out and bring animals.

Mr. Clark noted that he sees so many ideas on what they can do to bring in extra money they wouldn’t cost much such as face painting or costumes.  It is all about the attraction for the kids.

Mayor Mayo noted some other things coming dealing with infrastructure coming from US 165 into the zoo.  He had spoke with Secretary Wilson about some other funding that would be quicker for us to get funding.  He wanted to remind everyone that the zoo is the largest family attraction in northeast Louisiana, they are always looking to get additional revenue and those are some good ideas.

Mr. Clawson noted that because 165 is a state right of way they can’t put any signs up and they tried to secure private business members who would allow us to do that but once that new entrance to the zoo comes in the city will control that.

Mr. Clark noted that he sees so much money being left on the table, but if you look at it from a theme park point of view, it’s so much out there.

All other funds under the direction of Community Affairs


Break 5minutes:

5.) Public Works









a) 6000 Airport Fund

Mr. Ron Phillips, Airport Director

Ms. Woods commended Mr. Phillips on a wonderful job they are doing at the airport, she noted that they are bringing life to the airport and the restaurant is doing well and the bar is doing extremely well.  She appreciates the tax of activity they are generating out there that are bringing people from the community to this facility.  She has been out there on a Friday evening and there are a lot of people there, but it is wonderful.

Mrs. Ezernack asked Mr. Janway if there was anything he wanted to point out in his general budget.

Mr. Janway noted that in public works budget they have pretty much the same as it was last year and as far as the 3 new trash trucks that you all approved for bids, they got the specs completed and they went to purchasing to advertise for bids.  It will be the end of November before they can get the bodies put on the trucks, so they are looking at the end of this year or early 2020 before they get trucks.  They are still facing a huge challenge when it comes to trash pick up and they will have to work Saturday to finish Friday’s route.

Mr. Echols wanted to know the models of those trucks.

Mr. Janway noted that they will be a freightliner or international, they are looking at the single axel and that will save about $20,000 per truck and they will see how good they are of getting in and out of the landfill and that is the only concern he has, so the trucks should come in under $150,000 a piece. (Knuckle Boom Truck)

Mr. Wilson wanted to know if they were pretty good with their lawnmowers etc.

Mr. Janway noted that they can always use additional moneys for lawnmowers and what they have done in most recent years is taken lawnmowers from the enterprise funds and allowed them to purchase new ones and they take their secondhand mowers.

Mrs. Rowell reminded Mr. Janway they had a $100,000 in capital.

Mr. Janway noted the $100,000 in the trash budget that can be utilized for lawnmowers. 
Mr. Wilson wanted to know the price on a zero turn heavy duty mower.

Mr. January noted about $22,000 a piece and they are diesel and the problem with diesel he has a problem with the employees not keeping the radiators clean and if you burn up the engine on those you are looking at 6 or 7 thousand dollars.  They are going back to gasoline power and get them in the range of 12 to 13 thousand a piece.
Mr. Wilson wanted some information on the pump station on south grand.

Mr. Janway noted that is the reason they are slightly over budget in public work because they spent twice as much on repairs than the $150,000 that was budgeted and right now they are at $300,000.  The pump station is old, and they are currently doing an assessment that Ms. Golden is doing and they have an engineer looking at redundancy, so he expects there to be a project spinning off that engineering study to help improve the reliability of those stormwater pump stations.

Mr. Wilson wanted to know about the airport’s overall revenues, he sees where it is going down.  In 2018 it was at 7.1 million and 2019 5.9 million.

Mr. Phillips noted that revenues have gone up slightly at the airport, so he is note sure what he is referring to.  It could be some construction cost that they get from the State and some years they get more money from the state and FAA verse other years.  Mr. Phillips noted that in their budget there is no significant changes and they hope to come to you all this year with some possible suggestions with increase in revenue.

Ms. Woods asked if he was experiencing any problems out there with flooding.

Mr. Phillips noted that they are, and they are in the middle of a construction project and they have significant problems with drainage issues with water getting off the airfield.  They have had to close their secondary runway down as a result of that and the construction project is delayed about 80 days because of significant rainfall.
Ms. Woods wanted to know what is it that they can do to help with this drainage problem, what kind of funding and are there grants out there, what do they need to do.

Mr. Phillips noted that they have a  couple of drainage projects that they have planned, they can spend 10 million dollars on drainage within the airfield, but the problem is getting the water off of the airport because when you start looking at going passed the golf course they just can’t get it off the airport and that is their major problem.  Those areas are going to have to be cleaned out and we can spend as much money as we can on the airfield, but a lot of the problems are outside of the airport.
Ms. Woods wanted to know if this went beyond the city limits or what?

Mr. Janway noted that it runs south from the airport to the large canal that was dug to Bennett Bayou and some would break west through by the Mall and that part goes out into the parish, but the city owns all the property between the airport and Bennett Bayou.  There is a major drain where that water goes around the driving range and one of the problems with drainage on the golf course is the culverts that’s right in front of the clubhouse that are set too high.  They are higher than the cross range under the runway, so you would be looking at a major project so you either have to lower those or take the water around the driving range, then further back to the east.  We do have an engineering study that’s going on and will look at all the areas outside of the airport and the drainage.  What that is going to look like and how much it is going to cost, he won’t speculate at this time.

Ms. Woods noted that her concerns while we have this major problem and having to shut down the runway and what happens when you don’t have anything on reserve.

Mr. Phillips noted that they do have some plans and they are working on them now to get the runway back open.  They are going to move the water to some other location, but the problem has been the rain, but they do have a plan.

Mr. Echols noted that under trash you have regular wages of $235,000 and last year you had $177,000 and he is assuming you are adding positions and temporary wages goes to from $200,00 to $110,000 there is not an equal amount going on the top line verses the bottom line. He asked Mr. Janway to explain the variants and what the strategy is?

Mrs. Gospel, Sanitation Director, noted that they are moving some of those temps into permanent positions and making the salaries $12 an hour instead of $10 and there were some operators to retire and it brings the base salary back down.  We are cutting temps by half and increasing permanent.

Mr. Janway noted that they have a high attrition.

Mr. Echols asked about landfill charges.

Mr. Janway noted that they were averaging a little under 300 tons a week and now they are a little under 200 tons.

Mr. Echols asked if they feel comfortable with that number. ($745,000)

Mr. Janway noted that they were comfortable with that and that is about what they are going to be this year.

Mr. Echols noted if they ever do a collaboration with a recycler or a recycle program would you estimate that number being lower.

Mr. Janway noted that we are lock into a landfill contract for 7 years.  If a citizen did it wouldn’t be a problem.
Mr. Echols asked about Beautification budget of $472,992 and he wanted to know how many positions is that.

Mrs. Gospel said it was 25 positions including part-time, full-time and some seasonal.

Mr. Echols asked if temp wages don’t include part-time.

Mrs. Rowell noted that temp is strictly what goes through an agency, if it goes through our payroll it’s regular, salary wages. 
Mr. Echols asked about specific duties of those regular time 25 employees.

Mrs. Gospel said they are mowing the highways, lots and litter pickup primarily.

Mr. Clark thanked Mrs. Gospel for the work she does on the record.  

b) 6001 Transit Fund

Mr. Marc Keenan, Transit Director, noted that they requested a budget of $5,520.674 and that is an increase of over $900,000 from the last fiscal year.  They are requesting the transfer in of city general fund of $2.2 million which is $122,000 more than it was last year.

Mr. Clark asked about ADA transportation compliance with that etc.

Mr. Keenan explained that they are in compliance and the ADA Complementary Para Transit complements the 6 routes.  They are required by FTA to provide that service to complement our fixed route within 3 quarter of a mile of the fix route and that service is offered to those for physical reasons, mental reasons and cannot ride the 6 routes service.  For someone to be qualified for that they have to be qualified by a physician.

Mr. Clark wanted to know how thing are going with the City and Greyhound services.
Mr. Keenan noted that no news is good news and he noted that Greyhound has had the reputation of bringing undesirables in the area and at the City’s facility we have always had security, so when they were brought in the public know the place is safe.  They transport maybe 15 passengers a day or more, it has been safe and there have not been any incidents that he is aware of that is due to Greyhound at all.

Ms. Woods noted she was supportive of Greyhound downtown because it was the likely place for it to be and it’s good for her to know that nothing bad is going on and everything is in order and descent.

Mr. Keenan noted that having Greyhound downtown opens up more federal funding for the entire transit organization and he will be seeking that beginning the next fiscal year in October to get extra funding from FTA.

Ms. Woods wanted to know what they are going to do with the funding.

Mr. Keenan noted that he needs to find out how much is available and how it can be used, more than likely it can be used for the new facility that they are looking at because Greyhound will be a part of that facility.  They are looking at over a $5 million facility and in this budget, they are planning on utilizing some funding for that from this budget.  They have about $800,000 that FTA is looking at for that facility and as soon as that money is released they can get an architect and start on that facility. 

Ms. Woods asked if they will have rail coming in.

Mr. Keenan noted that they will have rail anticipated coming down DeSiard that area of the rail coming down through there and they will be relatively close and that will be part of it.

Mr. Wilson wanted to know how the buses are running because they use to get a lot of calls about bus breakdowns.

Mr. Keenan noted that they finally got a fleet of buses that are reliable, in the past couple of years they replaced 7 larger buses and 5 smaller buses, so they have a relatively new fleet.  In 2020 they will have 6 buses to replace.

Ms. Woods wanted to know how much that’s going to cost and who is going to pay for it.

Mr. Keenan noted that he already has funding for 3 of those buses, 85% will come from the federal government and the buses cost right at $425,000 apiece.

Ms. Woods wanted to know what does ridership look like?
Mr. Keenan noted that it has reduced since they implemented the service change in the beginning of 2018, the night service was cut and some of the day service routes and combined routes, so service and ridership has been reduced.  They are working to try to build that back up and part of that is having reliable service.  They do see that it is going to pick up because they increased the fairs by 25% and when you do something like that you can expect a drop off in ridership and once people get use to it he is sure it will pick back up.
Ms. Woods wanted to know if there were any plans to start the night program again.

Mr. Keenan noted that there has not been any discussion on that yet, but that would be something that the administration would have to look at.  He further noted that there is some JARC (job access reverse commute) Funding that they use to get and in 2015/16 they were told they couldn’t receive it anymore because we are a small urban and that money was automatically put into our regular allocation, but with federal government funding if it doesn’t put it were it stipulates where it is, it is hard to find.  The funding never increased to the amount that they lost, and they have been working with DOTD to try to reclaim some of that funding.  If we can get the funding to assist with the night service, he doesn’t see there will be a problem with putting that back on. 

Ms. Woods noted that we lost it, but we were still providing the service.

Mr. Keenan noted that is correct, but we were suffering from the general fund for that.

Mr. Echols asked Chief Ellis to share with Mr. Keenan and the Council an incident report for the last 90 days in downtown within 4 blocks of this facility.

Chief Ellis said he would.

Mr. Echols noted on the federal grant direct capital they go from $1.9 to $960,000 and he wanted to know why a million decrease in federal grant.  The year before you were at 2.2 and last year 1.9 and now 960 where has that money gone to.

Mr. Keenan noted the furlough and they have not received their allocation, they usually get and have allocated to draw down on what they were allocated for the year, but since the furlough it has delayed the allocation.

Mr. Echols noted that wouldn’t impact the next year’s fiscal budget, it would just increase it, wouldn’t it?
Mr. Keenan noted that it should increase it but because we may not get it until next fiscal year. 

Mr. Echols noted which should increase that number from 960 to a bigger number.
Mr. Keenan noted right but they don’t know that.

Mrs. Rowell noted that they wouldn’t know the allocation until they give it to you.

Mr. Echols noted you are allocating the 960 as a holding, so that could still come this fiscal year and that may be a zero next year.

Mrs. Rowell explained that a lot depends on the capital, based on what his needs are capital wise, so if he is not buying buses that amount is going to decrease. A lot of it is timing and they cross a different fiscal year.  If their fiscal year is in October, we won’t get our allocation until Mach or April and they can’t budget for it in time. 
c) 6006 Water Fund
Mr. Sean Benton, Director, is out of town and Mr. Janway will answer any questions.

Mr. Echols asked about the rate increase increments and he wanted to know if there were going to be any communications with the constituents to inform then.

Mrs. Rowell explained that there will be communications.







d) 6008 Sewer Fund
Mr. Charles Westrom, Director

Mr. Wilson asked Mr. Westrom to talk to them about the generators 

Mr. Westrom noted that is a project that Kim Golden, Engineering Department is working on.

Mr. Echols noted that they had an inflationary value that they were adding into their revenues and he wanted to know where that was.

Mrs. Rowell asked if he was referring to the CPI.

Mr. Westrom said he accounted for it in his revenue, he used the numbers that were passed on.

Mrs. Rowell said there was a slight increase.

Mr. Westrom noted that they were straight lined projected by him and he don’t think there was special attention paid to the revenue on the CPI under that.

Mr. Echols noted that there is no 2.5% increase maybe a 1%.

Mr. Westrom noted that the projections were based on the actual information they had from last year they didn’t take into account any special increases.

Mr. Echols noted that it would be off by $50,000 just on the residential side give or take.

Mr. Westrom noted that he was conservative on the expenditure side, so he is probably under $90,000 or so under $140.000 of what they expected to have.

e) 7002 Central Shop
Mr. Janway, Public Works Director, noted that here they repair all the vehicles in central maintenance, they have a punch line item and they have a laborer.  The transfer in is the same as always at $.5 million.

Mr. Echols noted that fringe increased about 40% year over year, why?

Mr. Dan Richards, Budget Officer, explained that they have some vacant positions and they are budgeting the higher group insurance rate.

Mr. Janway noted that they have about 6 vacancies in the shop and there are 23 positions in the shop, so they have 17 full-time/part-time and 5 temp., so on the temps they are budgeting higher.

All other funds under the direction of Public Works



6.) Planning & Urban Development (PUD)






a) 2001 Community Development Block Grant
Mrs. Ellen Hill, PUD Director.

Mr. Clark wanted to know what district the block grants will be targeting.

Mrs. Jawaun Downs, CDBG Interim Director, noted that this fiscal year they have opened up the funds to service the entire City, so they are not just focusing in certain districts.

Mrs. Hill noted that the reason that change happened when they were looking to qualify individuals they would have people who had the need but were in that targeted area.  They also found themselves servicing some of the same people again opposed to new ones who could qualify but weren’t in the targeted area.

Mr. Wilson asked about the emergency shelter having a deficit and he asked if we lost grant funding.

Mrs. Downs noted that there projected funding that they applied for in August was cut and they just got an award letter today and it was increased back.  They will be bringing that to council soon.

Mr. Wilson noted that demolition was budgeted $25,000 and he wanted to know how many will that service?
Mrs. Downs noted that determines what the square footage of the house and who applies.

Mr. Wilson wanted a figure estimate.

Mrs. Hill noted that what she has noticed looking at what they have spent on the average it is about $9,000 per house and she has seen one as high as $15,000.  Also, because they use CDBG funds they will have to do environment reviews and that adds to that cost and whether are not we will be able to grant the property, which is a requirement.  Mr. Janway does do asbestos assessments and that’s not the same thing as what is required by HUD.

Mr. Wilson wanted to know if they use city public works workers.

Mrs. Hill explained that for this they don’t plan on doing that because that might be viewed as sub-planting, but they will check with HUD and work through the rules to make sure they know what’s the most efficient and effective way for them to use their funds. 

Mr. Wilson wanted to know if there was any way to increase that $25,000.

Mrs. Downs noted that was an estimate figure and yes that can be increased if needed depending on the qualified individuals.

Mr. Wilson asked about re-establishing the committee.

Mrs. Hill noted that was a concern with the audit because you wouldn’t have a quorum on a consistent basis and then you get an issue of a committee set up and you can’t do business.  They thought they would do something different which would be organizing neighborhood associations and going out and talking to the community.  They are looking at their CDBG eligible areas and setting up groups that they can have communications with, but it won’t be as structured or required as a committee.  That is her recommendation and they will work with whatever the mayor and council please and just know there are consequences to those folks not showing up to those meeting once they set it.

Mr. Wilson noted that he has some members dedicated to serving and he hope they can keep that in place.

Ms. Woods wanted to know how much funding they got a couple of weeks ago.

Mrs. Downs said they got $693,000 for CDBG and $316,000 for the HOME Program.  The Home Program is for rehabilitation and new construction and CDBG is for Public service activities, facilities and housing rehab.  The demolition is in the CDBG funding of $693,000.
Mr. Echols noted that under salaries and wages regular you went from $88,000 to $169,000 now, how many positions does that include.

Mrs. Downs noted that they created 2 new positions a graduate assistant intern and a compliance person who are both part-time.

Mr. Echols asked if there were any changes in positions in inspections.

Mrs. Hill noted there are no changes, but they had to adjust the salary for a chief building official, so that line item for salary went up.  They are redesigning the department, so the two secretaries will be Permit Techs and doing permits online.  They will also be responsible for support staff for code enforcement.  She noted that she redesigned some duties reduced code enforcement staff so there is no support position there and they are using existing staff.

Mr. Echols asked if that was the difference between your contracted service amount from last year a reduction of about $70,000.

Mrs. Hill said that is correct and so this year they have had to contract with a Chief Building Official, so they anticipate hiring someone in April.  The idea was that we might need to have a cushion to have a back up if that person had to be out for training or if there were some delay on getting them onboard.  She wanted to have some person there, so they could still maintain that position as required.

Mr. Echols noted on supplies they went from a few thousands to $9,000.

Mrs. Hill noted that they need new computers, tech, etc. and they are doing more things online.

Mr. Echols asked if they anticipate any need for training/education.

Mrs. Hill noted that she thought they put that in the budget because training is a priority and they will start with webinars whenever possible because we have so many people. 
Mr. Wilson wanted to know about the red tags and who do those.

Mrs. Hill noted that public works issues the red tags.

Mr. Wilson wanted to know if some of the job duties increased for the code officers.

Mrs. Hill noted not really, and they have looked at working different hours and working now on Saturdays, half days and when time changes they will go back to flexing where an officer will be on duty until about 7 and that allows us to try to catch people at home, catch some illegal dumping etc.  They are working with beautification on a grant to get cameras that would allow code enforcement officers to look at hot spots and work in conjunction with public works and beautification to deal with that.
Mr. Wilson noted that he would like to see the officers in body cams because he is getting calls because they are doing their job and he would certainly like to see an increase for those officers because they are doing a great job.  He noted to the city attorney if there is an increase in the environmental court fee he would support some of those dollars going to the code enforcement officers for salaries, uniforms, body cams etc. 
All other funds under the direction of PUD




7.) Engineering









a) 2021 Capital Infrastructure
Ms. Kim Golden, Engineer Department.

Mr. Wilson asked about the generators and where we are with them.

Ms. Golden explained that was the comprehensive study of all of the stormwater pump stations and they have an electrical engineer working on that with us.  They have done a very thorough inventory and assessment of current conditions, they have discussed some things with Entergy as far as some redundancy through their infrastructure, which have come up with a recommended plan for what they see as an ideal scenario of about $4 million dollars is the price tag.  They are now putting together a proposal and they will be working with Governor’s Office of Homeland Security Emergency Preparedness (GOHSEP) to accept some of the funding that is available through FEMA for those specific things.  They do have some money in the CIC Budget that would serve as partial of the match for whatever we could bring down from FEMA for that and that is their plan for going forward on that.

Mr. Wilson asked if she would talk a little bit about Georgia Street Pump Station.

Ms. Golden noted that they got some good information from the Chief of Staff from GOHSEP who was in town a couple of weeks ago to meet with all the engineers for a general what’s going on and he has some go news.  He had some information that FEMA has actually approved Phase I of Georgia Street and are now in the process of putting the paper work together and issuing the packet.  That process in her experience can go from 2 months to 6 months to get the paper work, so that’s where we are.  We got all that done so we just need someone to say we can get started.

Mrs. Golden asked Mr. Clark if he wanted to know about the lighting project and it has a bid date of April 10th and she checked it today.

Ms. Woods asked is this the lighting project on 165 south.

Mrs. Golden said inside the city limits so it’s taking it from Century Blvd. where it stops down just past Winnsboro Road.

Ms. Woods asked about Energy Efficiency project.

Mrs. Rowell explained that it has to do with inside buildings lighting and changing them out to LED.
Mr. Echols asked about the Capital Infrastructure budget 5 year plan, the DeSiard Street Lighting and Sidewalk Projects and he wanted to know why if the money is there the work is not being down.

Mrs.  Golden explained that she is not please that those projects are not moving either but in the big scope of what they can do day in and day out is there are some things that we are just not getting to.  These projects were before her and some of the plans etc., have changed and they haven’t gotten to them.

Mr. Echols asked about the Calypso Street Pump Station and if there are any movement on things that they can control on this now.

Mrs. Golden noted that is one that is in the mayor’s federal priorities and they are working that one through a federal consultant and GOHSEP and it is on everybody’s radar.  There is a prospect of money coming down that it would fit specific for our area that is coming through another agency, so they are attune to that and it is still there. 

Mr. Echols asked if it is still on the wagon.

Mrs. Golden said yes, it is still on the wagon and there is a project coming and they feel like it’s time to take this one to the next level.

Mr. Echols wanted to know if there anything in the future to upgrade our lighting from a public safety standpoint and are you working on anything?
Mrs. Golden said she is not working on anything, but it is her understanding that the department that has that is working on that.

Mrs. Rowell noted that administration has been in discussion with Entergy trying to look at a comprehensive street lighting project.

Mr. Echols asked but no budgetary allocations through this budget.

Mrs. Rowell said no, they haven’t gotten that far.

Mrs. Ezernack asked about the paving at Saul Adler.

Mrs. Golden noted that she owes her a parking lot as part of the Evangeline Drainage Project and there were no funds available at that time to fix it, then there was a flood, then a fire and other.  They have an engineer working on that and in design and in her batch of parking lots that are moving forward.
Mr. Wilson noted that he spoke with Mr. Holland about the corner of South 2nd and Orange Street by Johnny’s Pizza and that a small amount of rain, it floods.  There was an accident there last week if you can look into that and see what we can do to drain that water.

All other funds under the direction of the Engineering Dept.


BREAK: none.



8.) Legal
-  

Ms. Angie Baldwin, City Attorney, noted that they didn’t have very much change.  There is a slight increase in education and travel for 3 attorneys and they have 12.5 of continuing education hours they have to do each year and that is the only change.

Mr. Wilson noted that you went from $75,000 to $98,000 and that is some of the changes.

Ms. Baldwin noted that they had temporary wages and they had 2 full time clerks that resigned, and they had a difficult time filling those, so they use temp employees and they were filled within the last 4 weeks.  We are fully staffed now.
All other funds under the direction of the Legal Dept.



9.) Police
Chief Ellis, MPD, noted that they don’t have any drastic increase they are just asking for 5 additional officers on the salary line.

Mrs. Ezernack noted that there are all sorts of grants available to you for different types of things that come through.  She asked if there are any anticipation about something that they have not seen before that may come through on any grant opportunity for his division.

Chief Ellis noted that they are currently working with Project Safe Neighborhood trying to get some grant opportunities there and he did speak with Restore Louisiana with Tom Malmay last week and they are working in conjunction trying to get some additional grant opportunities also.

Mr. Echols asked how many current officers he has.

Chief Ellis said they currently have 133 and they are trying to get 138.

Mr. Echols asked if that is enough.

Chief Ellis said that is never enough and it is one of those things where the more the merry.

Mr. Echols asked if you were at the optimum level of employment how many officers would you have.

Chief Ellis said he can use as many as he can get so there is never going to be a number to say this is the optimum number, but it would be in the 180 to 190 categories.

Mr. Echols noted so you need 50 more people to get you where you need to be at an optimum level.

Chief Ellis noted that would be the number if you wanted zero delay.  Their response time is 2 to 4 minutes.

Ms. Woods wanted to know what the likelihood of any police department having the optimum number of officers and to get a call and have zero response time, what’s the reality.

Chief Ellis said it is probably not going to occur, not here or any other city.  The trend is nationwide.

Ms. Woods asked if people were knocking the doors down to come into the police academy and what does recruitment look like for him.

Chief Ellis said they get a lot of people, but they have to be extremely selective who they chose.

All other funds under the direction of the Police Dept.



11.) Fire
Chief Williams, MFD, noted that they have minor changes and a major change would be the 2% state mandated longevity increases and everything that goes along with those as far as pension and overtime are incurred cost.  Everything else is still the same.

All other funds under the direction of the Fire Dept.



12.)  Administration
Mrs. Stacey Rowell, Director of Administration, noted that in the Information IT Department they had slight increases in expenses there with some contracted services for the network, they added an intern full-time other than that they moved city expense from the director’s budget and made it a separate division.  In City Expense they were able to reduce retirees group insurance premiums by offering Medicare advantage plan to the retirees, so they hope to reap more benefits of that further down the road and see what the affects of that will be.

Mr. Echols noted specifically on that question he saw under City Expense you have taken that number from $2 million down to $1.4 million and do you have any experience with that and how many people are adopting that program.

Mrs. Rowell noted that they had about 100 retirees out of about 167 take the program voluntarily and they have a group that will never be able to qualify because they were pre-Medicare…..
Mr. Echols noted that you can buy those people out and if you look at the numbers there is a hotspot that gets them where you need them to be.

Mrs. Rowell noted that they are going to look at it this year whether they actually want to mandate it, everybody retiring into or out of the system has to go into the Medicare vantage program if they are eligible and they will take a look at it.

Mr. Echols noted that you have a 100 out of 160 that have not gone over, then why is your cost not decreased by at least 50%.

Mrs. Rowell noted that it is about $2,500 difference per employee that leaves.
Mrs. Ezernack noted about the online program they have been talking about being able to do some of your water applications and so forth, has that kicked off.
Mrs. Rowell said yes.
Mrs. Ezernack noted the cost in that.

Mrs. Rowell noted that is the cost of doing business, we are getting close.

Mr. Wilson asked Mrs. Rowell to go over again on the city expense, he sees $25,250 and is that a salary.

Mrs. Rowell explain that is for the Civil Service Secretary the city pays and it comes under city expense.
All other funds under the direction of the Admin Dept.



13.)   City Expense
Mrs. Rowell, City Administrator.

Mr. Echols asked about election expenses budgeted $50,000 and how many elections is that for?

Mrs. Rowell noted that it was just a number and they know they have elections coming up.

Mr. Echols noted you have $20,000 in 2019.

Mrs. Rowell noted that they don’t ever know what their expenses are going to be and that various.

Mr. Echols asked why the increase on coroners and autopsy.

Mrs. Rowell explained that they take a 4 year average and they constantly go up.  They have no control over that.

Mr. Echols asked for a narrative on what it is.

Mrs. Rowell explained that basically if anybody dies in the City they have to pay for an autopsy if the law dictates that we have to have an autopsy done.
Mr. Echols asked about the $100,000 prisoner housing decrease, noted a 3 year trend and could this correlate back to the auditor’s report on the trend down and he asked about adverting and what it was for.

Mrs. Rowell noted it was legals they run, tax and revenue and stuff like that.

Mr. Echols asked if they had this line item before.

Mrs. Rowell said yes because they have an average.

Mr. Richards said you would have to look under administration under city expense.

Mr. Echols asked about dues memberships and subs?

Mrs. Rowell noted that has to do with some city memberships the city pays to organizations they join.









Wrap-up:


Chairman Ezernack thanked everybody for their patience, the new design, the information and thank you for meeting with the Council one on one, it was very helpful.

Mr. Echols echoed the same and he appreciate the details, the level of the deep dive and he will meet back with you in the weeks going forward.

Mrs. Rowell noted that any specific questions that come up after the fact to email them to them and they will try to get those answers back to everyone.  She noted that Dan has done a great job putting as much information out there for you as they could, and they appreciate what he has done.

Public hearing & final adoption of budget must occur no later than the April 9, 2019 Council Meeting. (City Charter, Article V, Sec. 5-01)            


There being no further business to come before the council, the meeting was adjourned at 7:47 p.m. upon motion of Mr. Echols and seconded by Mr. Clark.
Gretchen Ezernack


Chairman

Carolus S. Riley


Council Clerk


For extended details on the council meeting please call the Council Clerk Monday-Friday at 318-329-2252 to schedule an appointment to listen to the minutes.
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